
 

                       
 

May 20, 2024 
 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a recessed meeting on Monday, 
May 20, 2024, at 6:00 PM in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 Adams Street, Plymouth, NC.  
Commissioners Ann C. Keyes, Tracey A. Johnson, Carol V. Phelps, John C. Spruill and Julius 
Walker, Jr. were present.  Also present were County Manager/County Attorney Curtis Potter, 
Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett and County Finance Officer Missy Dixon. 
 

Chair Keyes called the meeting to order.  
 

CONSENT AGENDA:  
 
a) NCVTS Pending Refund Report 
b) RESO 2024-018 Authorizing Sale of Real Property, 134 Daisy Lane 
c) RESO 2024-019 Authorizing Sale of Real Property, 90 Cumberland St. 
d) RESO 2024-020 Vulnerable Adult and Elder Abuse Awareness Month (Proclamation) 
e) RESO 2024-021 Authorizing Execution of A Utility Right of Way Agreement with 

Dominion Energy to Install and Connect Electrical Utilities at the Newly Constructed PK-12 
School 

 
 Commissioner Spruill said told the Board that Elder Abuse is a very real problem in most 
communities and most of our families.  He is glad that the Commissioners have drawn attention to it. 
 

Commissioner Johnson  made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  
Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 

 
BOARD OF EQUALIZATION AND REVIEW:  

 
Commissioner Spruill made a motion to re-convene as the Board of Equalization 

and Review.  Commissioner Walker seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Bennett stated that Ms. Wilkins called before the start of tonight’s meeting and 

was under the weather and unable to attend. Ms. Wilkins asked Ms. Bennett to relay to the 
Board that there were no appeals as of today. 

 
Commissioner Phelps made a motion to recess the Board of Equalization & Review 

to June 3, 2024.  Commissioner Spruill seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  
 

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:   Ms. Dixon went over the budget transfers and budget 
amendments that were in the Commissioners’ Agenda Package. 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 
 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the budget transfers/amendments 
as presented.  Commissioner Spruill seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 

 
 
 

 PUBLIC HEARING:  WASHINGTON COUNTY FY25 BUDGET 
RECOMMENDATION:   



 

 
 Commissioner Spruill made a motion to open the public hearing on the 

Washington County FY25 Budget Recommendation.  Commissioner Phelps seconded; 
motion carried unanimously. 

 
Ms. Keyes called on Mr. Potter to speak.  He distributed a brief memo to the Board 

regarding the budget.  The fee schedule was included along with an email from the Fire 
Commission and from the school system.   
 



 

 
 



 

 
Mr. Ron Ambrose, Fire Commission Chair.  Mr. Ambrose Handed out a packet that was 

voted on by the Fire Commission and accepted to send to the Commissioner’s to add $.01 cent of 
the ad valorem tax to their budget.  Mr. Ambrose discussed items that they are required to have.  
Items that have to be rotated every 10 years. Talked about the last sheet…the bottom of it.  
Things they are required to have.  The cost of a fire truck has tripled since 2019.  Mr. Ambrose 



 

said the hopes to have a favorable vote on this and the Fire Commission appreciates all that the 
Commissioners have done. 
 

Ms. Steffanie Barnes, Alliance for Greater Eastern NC (AGENC) read the following 
letter to the Commissioners. 

 
 

 
Chair Keyes thanked her for providing the information. 



 

Ms. Sandy Rhodes, (CFFVC) spoke to the Board about needing funding for the Center 
for Violence Protection and talked about Ms. Doretha Garrett, the local advocate helping our 
residents.  Ms. Garrett also spoke and said they appreciate any help that the County can give 
them.  She did a presentation to the Board a few months ago but is here tonight asking for 
money. She would like to see families that they serve get a piece of pie.  She noted that they also 
have an attorney on board. 

 
Mr. Squires asked a question--how many calls are received from Washington County on 

average.  Ms. Rhodes said they provide about 85 services a month to our residents. 
 
Commissioner Johnson made a motion to close the public hearing on the 

Washington County FY25 Budget Recommendation.  Commissioner Walker seconded; 
motion carried unanimously. 
  
 Ms. Potter took a moment to introduce our ECU summer intern who is here about 25 hours a 
week on a pre-law track.  Her name is Emma Corbett. 
 
 Commissioner Phelps reminded everyone of the Bear Festival next weekend (June 1). 
 
 Mr. Walker thanked the individuals that spoke tonight and gave him a different perspective on 
their issues. 
 
 Chair Keyes thanked folks for being here to speak and she wanted everyone to know that the Fire 
Fighters that were here tonight DO NOT GET PAID. 
 
 Commissioner Spruill asked Dr. White, School Supt. about the number of teachers getting 
supplements. Dr. White deferred to Ms. Jordan (WCS Finance Officer).  She gave the following 
numbers for the amount of money received from the County for teacher supplements:  2022 ~$66,609, 
2023 ~$104,751 and 2024 ~$71,826. Commissioner Spruill said he wants the actual numbers including 
how many teachers this covers. 
 
 Commissioner Spruill said he has a concern regarding the funding agreement for the PK-12 
school.  He was under the impression that it would be reviewed each year and the Early College would 
be moved to Roper and he has also heard that the school has received some additional grant funding.  
Dr. White deferred to Ms. Simpson and she said they are looking for a 3-county system to offer 
programs that none of us can provide as a standalone county -- Hyde, Tyrrell, & Washington.  Programs 
might be nursing, HVAC, welding, and electrical and there is not enough room for these classes in the 
new school.  Commissioner Spruill said that this new school is putting the citizens in debt and every 
penny counts. 
 
 Commissioner Phelps asked if they (WCS staff) have given any consideration to moving all of 
these programs to the Roper Union School. Dr. White said renovation of the site would not be cost 
advantageous.  The BoE rejected the Creswell School to be repaired. Phase II said to tear it down.  
Commissioners took that out—for it not to be torn down. Commissioner Phelps is not in favor of what 
the BoE is talking about.  Commissioner Spruill said to keep two welding schools open may be a little 
much. 
 



 

 VOTING DELEGATE FOR 2024 NACO ANNUAL CONFERENCE: Ms. Bennett, Clerk to the 
Board told the Commissioner that Commissioner Johnson is the only Washington County Commissioner 
attending the 2024 NACO Annual Conference in Florida in July. 
 
 Commissioner Spruill made a motion to appoint Commissioner Johnson as the Washington 
County Voting Delegate for the 2024 NACO Annual Conference.  Commissioner Phelps seconded.  
Motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Johnson wanted it to be noted that no County money is 
being used for this trip.  
 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to adjourn.  Commissioner Spruill seconded.  
Motion carried unanimously. 

 
 
______________________________  _____________________________ 
   Julie J. Bennett, MMC, NCMCC                          Ann C. Keyes       
           Clerk to the Board      Chair  

 
 
 
 
 


